
MARCH 20, 2014 

Minutes of Meeting of the Membership 

LAKE HARDING LEASEHOLDERS ASSOCIATION, INC.   

             A meeting of the membership of Lake Harding Leaseholders Association, Inc. 

was held on Thursday, March 20, 2014, at 7:00 PM at the Georgia Power Company 

Land Office Warehouse. 

             Past President, Tommy McKenzie called the meeting to order.  The current 

president, Melanie Humphreys was out of town as was the incoming president, Elaine 

Smith. 

             Prior to the business meeting, Georgia Power's Land Department provided a 

wonderful meal for the membership cooked by Bob Ornoski, owner of Piesano's at the 

Backwater Plaza.  Mr. McKenzie expressed appreciation to the Land Department on 

behalf of the membership for providing a meeting location and meal for the group. He 

then asked for all those interested to please stand and pledge allegiance to the 

Flag. 

             Dawson Ingram welcomed everyone and then started the meeting by asking 

Wayne Harding to review some of the basic safety information. Wayne pointed out all 

the exits in the event of an emergency. He informed us if we were to have a fire start 

while in the GP Warehouse building tonight he will call 911 for emergency 

assistance since with us being on the state line you never know if you will get 

Alabama or Georgia.  He has his phone pre-programmed for Harris County. 

            Dawson then introduced Robin Gibson, Sara Jenkins, Bill Glisson, Ricky Stearns, 

Mike Barnett, Richard Willis, Tony Dodd, Jim Chandler, George Martin and Rhonda 

Green. 

            He also reviewed the number of property transfers for 2012 versus 2013, 

stating they had doubled from 30 to 60 respectively.  He also noted they had already 

had 11 transfers completed for the first two months of 2014.     

           Cpl. Jeremy Bolen from the Georgia DNR spoke about the new legislation which 

has passed.  the legal limit for BUI dropped from .10 to .08.   Also, effective July 1, 

2014 anyone born July 1, 1998 or after must take a Georgia Boater's test.  Life 

jackets must be worn by anyone under the age of 13. 

            At this point, Tommy McKenzie returned to the floor. He stated everyone had 

been emailed a copy of last year's Annual Membership Meeting minutes. He asked for a 

motion to accept the minutes. Steve McCall made a motion they be approved.   The 

motion was seconded and approved. 

             Treasurer, Mary Lynn Webb had passed out a report showing a beginning 

balance of $11,416.34 with income of $20,027.35 and expenses of $21,356.76 with an 

ending balance of $20,086.93 as of December 31, 2013.  Tommy asked for a motion to 

approve the Treasurer's Report. One was given, seconded and approved. 

             Tommy mentioned Melanie Humphreys and Mary Lynn Webb were stepping down 

as President and Treasurer and Elaine Smith and Cathy Hilley were being nominated 

to take Their respective places.              

Tommy presented the nominees for Board Members commencing for the year 2014: 

 



ALABAMA   GEORGIA 

Connie Stinson   Cathy Hilley 

Don Neal   Todd Wodd 

Dave Jacob   David Hawkins 

Jim Duncan   Susan Tompkins 

Elaine Smith   Tommy McKenzie 

             Tommy then presented the slate of officers to serve for 2014: 

                                                Elaine Smith, President 

                                                Susan Tompkins, Secretary 

                                                Cathy Hilley, Treasurer  

             A motion was made, seconded and unanimously approved that the slate of 

nominees proposed by the Board be accepted. 

            Tommy then asked if there was any old business and there being none, he 

proceeded with the meeting by introducing Sheriff Jay Jones and Capt. Van Jackson 

from the Lee County Sheriff's department. 

           Sheriff Jones mentioned how he has been Sheriff of Lee County for four terms 

and was coming up for re-election.  He spoke about some of the things which his office 

has implemented through the years as a means of fighting crime and to keep up with 

criminal activity.  They have a new inter-active web site:  LeeCountySheriff.org and 

with a smart phone you can search for crime reports, road closures, etc.  They also 

monitor social media like Twitter and Facebook.  He stated they currently have 71 

deputies for Lee County and 40 uniformed patrolmen to service 60,000 residents of 

the 148,000 residents making up the Lee County population.  At any given time they 

have 6 – 9 units on the road near the backwaters.   

            In the last 45 days they have had 450 alarm calls with an actual event or crime 

being in 1 out of 100.  The Lee County average response time on calls is 12 minutes.  A 

lot of these calls out for home alarms going off are caused from pets moving about 

in the house; curtains near air vents moving or home owners exiting the house with 

the wrong procedure. 

            As far as getting criminals off the streets and keeping them off, we need more 

convictions with longer sentences. 

            He stated that they do not have that many problems coming from the water side 

of people's property and he noted the high numbers of crimes which are drug related.  

He said there is a huge relationship between drugs and thefts and burglaries.  He 

noted that right now they have 400 people locked up in Lee County and 80% are in 

there for some substance abuse crime.  Many break in homes to steal prescription 

medications.  They have had men knocking on doors and then rushing in to assault and 

rape  women in the last year with the most recent occurring in January 2014.  Do not 

open your door to someone you do not know.  He noted they have a stand your ground 

law in Alabama and if you are in fear of your life, you have the right to shoot – but 

not in the back.  He said it is, "better to be judged by 12 than toted by 6". 

            Van Jackson took the floor and asked everyone what a burglar looks like, and 

noted you cannot tell by the way they look or are dressed.  He said the last two 

arrests they had made on the lake had been for men appearing to just be out paddling 

a boat.  Living on the lake offers thieves two ways to enter your property; by land 

and by water.  By water, they can come up with their lights off or come with the boat 



motor being off.  If you see someone in a boat which is sitting lower in the water they 

may be moving stolen property.  Watch for strange boats in your area.  There are 

many addicts out there who steal anything they can get their hands on to purchase 

drugs.  Be watchful of strange people and vehicles in your area and do not hesitate 

to call 911 for help.  "Your stuff is my stuff.  We care." 

            One thing which causes delays in law enforcement responding is houses not 

being numbered.  This is especially true at night.  Around the lake there may be one 

main road leading to the lake with multiple junctions further down the road.  You 

need to mark these junctions to show which houses are located in which direction.  

Call your alarm company and verify they have your correct address.  Surveillance 

cameras help with solving crimes, but you need to make sure they take clear pictures.  

Be sure you have records of the serial numbers on all of your valuables and 

pictures.  If property can be ID at the scene, Lee County will take them to jail right 

then.  Make sure your home looks lived in and that someone is home.  Capt. Jackson 

then turned the floor over to Sheriff Mike Jolley. 

            Sheriff Jolley noted there are 35,000 people living in Harris County with 95% 

living in unincorporated areas.  They have one lieutenant working at all times.  When 

someone knocks on your door, you should respond without opening.  If you don't 

respond, they will think no one is there and attempt to kick in your door.  Be sure you 

keep a list of the serial numbers for your guns, televisions and other valuables in a 

safe place.  Take pictures of your property.  If one of his deputies catches someone 

breaking in a house they are treated to a free steak dinner for two.  They pay for 

these dinners with seized drug money.  In 2013, they had 54 burglaries but they 

consider one to be too many.  Harris County is considered to be the safest county in 

Georgia.  He noted how Harris County has cameras on everyone in their jail and he 

can connect to their web site and watch what everyone is doing at any given time.  

They do look for out-of-state vehicles in the area but cannot pull over without 

probable cause.  However, a cracked windshield, a tag out of place, a broken light, 

etc., gives them probable cause.  80% of the tickets they give are just warning tickets.  

He strongly urged everyone to make their home a hard target.  Place beware of dog 

signs in the yard and put out large dog bowls near the doors.  People become aware 

of dogs they cannot see and often do not want to take a chance on encountering one 

while trying to break in a home.  If you see something unusual or suspicious acting 

people – "Call it in.  We would rather come out and find out it is nothing than you not 

call and it ends up being something.  Please call it in." 

            tommy then introduced Tim Simpson of Barrett-Simpson in Phenix City who is a 

licensed Engineer and Surveyor.  He stated he had been gone to Afghanistan for 2 

1/2 years working in drug enforcement.  He said if we are paying for flood insurance 

on our property that most likely he or one of his piers like Anthony Slaughter who 

works for Moon & Meeks can complete a FIRM survey and submit a Letter of Map 

Amendment (LOMA) to Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) and get you 

relieved of the requirement for flood insurance.  He stated that Lee County now 

requires percolation tests when home additions are being made.                

            Tim then turned the floor over to Roger Martin with the Chattahoochee 

RiverWarden.  Roger mentioned that after 4 1/2 years of Don Neal and he working 

on the FERC Re-licensing it should be completed in the next few months. 

             He mentioned how Kevin Harcourt had recently organized a successful 

neighborhood clean-up on the Georgia side.  He reminded everyone about getting 

involved with Georgia's Lakes Alive and Alabama's Renew Our Rivers programs for 

anyone wanting to check into a lake clean-up in your area.         



             Chief Richard McKinney of the Antioch Volunteer Fire Department (AVFD) 

started off by sharing how just a few years ago they had started off as a small 

county fire department with a few volunteers and how they had grown considerably 

from all the donated time and skill sets of their volunteers.  They now have medical 

assistants, people trained in rescue with six fully operating stations, eight full-size 

trucks, a 4,000 gallon water truck and a truck with a 100' ladder.  However, to 

continue to grow and support the community they are always in need of more 

volunteers.  He also reminded everyone of how important it is to have your home and 

drive-way marked with numbers which can be easily seen in day and night time 

situations.  They have a new web site called:  safestreet.home which you can check 

out for more information. 

             The following donation amounts were proposed, approved & seconded: 

                 $ 3,000  -  Antioch Volunteer Fire Department 

                 $ 3,000  -  Beulah Volunteer Fire Department 

                 $ 2,000  -  Rumble on the River Fireworks 

                 $ 1,000  -  Chattahoochee RiverWarden 

                 $ 1,000  -  The Cross Committee 

             Joel Slocumb, represented The Cross Committee, and thanked everyone for the 

donation that helps keep this historical landmark going. 

              David Hawkins spoke about the need for forming Neighborhood Watches and 

getting volunteers for street captains and asked for volunteers to contact him. 

              Tommy McKenzie thanked the following companies for their gracious donations 

of door prizes:       Lily Hill Farms & Kennel of Fortson; Tomar Nursery of Columbus;  

LuLu's Lunchbox of Columbus and Chattahoochee River Trading Company of 

'Everywhere'. 

             There being no further business to come before the meeting, the same was 

adjourned. 

                                                                                                 Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

                                                                                                 Susan Tompkins, Secretary  

 


